
SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
MONDAY, November 21, 2022
APPROVED
SB Members Present: John F. Reilly, Chair; Rebecca H. Pine, Vice Chair; Matthew F. Pisani, Clerk; Alison S. Manugian, Member; Peter S. Cunningham, Member
Also Present: Mark W. Haddad, Town Manager; Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager; Tom Orcutt, Water Superintendent; Megan Foster, Principal Assessor; Hannah Moller, Treasurer/Tax Collector; Members of the Board of Assessors
John Reilly called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM and reviewed the agenda. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Mr. Haddad announced the Groton Woman’s Club will be holding their 16th Annual Green’s Sale on Saturday, December 3, 2022 from 9-1pm at Williams Barn. The Snow date is Sunday, December 4, 2022.
The Town Hall and Transfer Station hours will be altered with the Thanksgiving Holiday.

The hours are as follows:

Town Hall will close at 2:00pm on Wednesday, November 23rd and will be closed on Thursday and Friday. 

The Transfer Station will close at 2:00pm on Wednesday, November 23rd, closed on Thursday, and will be open on Friday.
Mr. Cunningham said Senator Kennedy, Senator Eldridge, Representative Sena and Senator Cronin did a site walk at the Nashua Rail Trail and observed the conditions.
Ms. Pine wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving and said she is thankful for the way our Town Clerk and many election workers handled the election.

PUBLIC COMMENTS
No public comments were made.
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT
1. Consider Ratifying the Town Manager’s Appointment of Ndricim Baboci as a Truck Driver/Laborer for the Groton DPW.
Ms. Pine made a motion to ratify the Appointment of Mr. Ndricim Baboci as a Truck Driver/Laborer to the DPW subject to successfully passing his physical. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.
2. Consider Ratifying the Town Manager’s Appointment of Ms. Jennifer Rand to the Historic Districts Commission. This Appointment would fill a vacancy caused by the resignation of Mr. George Wheatley.

Mr.  Cunningham made a motion to ratify the Appointment of Ms. Jennifer Rand. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

3. Mr. Thomas Orcutt, Groton Water Superintendent, was in attendance to give an update on the PFAS issue at GDRSD. There was a second meeting that was held with the representatives of the Department of Environmental Protection, Town of Pepperell, Town of Dunstable, Groton Dunstable Regional School District, consulting engineers and the Groton Water Department to determine how to address the PFAS situation at the Groton Dunstable School District.  Tighe and Bond, consulting engineers, came up with four scenarios. One scenario is two phases along with annual operating costs. 
Alternative 1: Provide PFAS Treatment On-Site. The estimated project budget is: $3 million. 

Alternative 2: Groton Water System Connection. The estimated project budget is $8 million.
Alternative 3: Phase 1: Pepperell Water System Connection. The estimated project budget is $4 million.

Alternative 3, Phase 2:  Dunstable Water System Connection. The estimated project budget is $5.5 million.


Mr. Orcutt said there are a lot of permits that will be entailed and he anticipates a chlorinating station at any of the solutions.  The PFAS regulations will change down the road, therefore this decision is difficult and no solution is inexpensive. 
7:15 PM- Mr. Haddad asked the Select Board to pause this discussion to open the Tax Classification Hearing.  He read the Public Hearing notice. 

Ms. Pine moved to open the Tax Classification hearing. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
Mr. Cunningham moved to extend the public hearing until after the PFAS discussion. Ms. Pine seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
PFAS discussion continuation.

 Ms. Pine said the more municipalities that are involved, the more risks down the road they may see and will make it tricky. There may be the possibility of needing us to go to three Town Meetings. Mr. Haddad said the main thing to worry about and take care of right now is to take care of the high School. To run the pipes up Chicopee Row, they would need to see if everyone can tie into the line. Mr. Cunningham asked if they are all eligible for funding? Mr. Haddad said they are all eligible, it is just a matter of how much. DEP suggested deciding the sooner the better. The new well is giving us a lot more capacity, Mr. Haddad said. Unless the board objects, Mr. Haddad would like to explore the Groton scenario. Mr. Cunningham would like to hear from the Groton Commissioners as well. 

Tax Classification Hearing

The Tax Classification Hearing was held to determine the annual tax levy percentage for Fiscal Year 2023. Principal Assessor Megan Foster and Board of Assessors Member Mr. Don Black and Mr. Garret Boles were in attendance to assist with the determination.
Mr. Boles made a motion to call the Assessors to Order.  Mr. Black seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.

Ms. Pine moved to re-open the public hearing.  Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.

Ms. Foster presented a power point to the members of the public and to the Select Board. Ms. Foster said new growth is defined by the Department of Revenue as a dollar increase in the annual levy limit that reflects additions to the community. A few key points are, the tax rate is $15.64 per thousand dollars, the average single-family home is $633,985, and the average tax bill is approximately $9,915.53. Currently there are no parcels in Groton, classified as open space. 

Classification Vote Summary

1. Vote for a single tax rate or consider a shift of the tax levy from the residential class to the Commercial, Industrial and Personal Property Classes
Mr. Cunningham moved that the Board use the factor of 1 and vote a single tax rate in the Town of Groton at a tax rate of $15.64. Ms. Pine seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.
2 Vote on whether to adopt a residential exemption
Ms. Manugian moved that they not adopt a residential exemption. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion.
The motion carried unanimously.
3. Vote on whether to adopt a small commercial exemption

Ms. Pine moved that they not adopt a small commercial exemption. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. The   motion carried unanimously.

The third quarter tax bills will be issued on January 1, 2023. Ms. Pine did say there are exemptions available. Ms. Foster encourages residents to visit the Assessor’s Office with any questions regarding FY23 Assess Value. 
Ms. Pine moved to close the public hearing. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The vote carried unanimously. 
4. Fiscal Year Budget Development Update-Mr. Haddad will set up a zoom link for those who can not attend the budget hearings in person.  They will be held on Monday, November 28th, Tuesday, November 29th and Wednesday, November 30th.
5. Update on the Select Board Meeting Schedule Through the End of the Year
Mr. Haddad updated the Board on their meeting schedule through the end of the year. 


Monday, November 28, 2022
No Meeting


Monday, December 5, 2022 
-Annual License Renewal





-Destination Groton Committee Update


Monday, December 12, 2022 
-Sustainability Commission Report

Monday, December 19, 2022 
-Finance team Update on New Growth, etc.

Monday, December 26, 2022
No Meeting (Christmas Holiday)

Monday, January 2, 2023

No Meeting (New Year Holiday)

Monday, January 9, 2023

-FY 2024 Town Manager’s Budget Presentation
SELECT BOARD ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION
1. Pursuant to Article 1, Section B(1) of the Agreement between the Town and the Fire Chief Steel McCurdy, determine whether or not the Board intends to renew the agreement for an additional three years. 
Mr. Pisani recused himself.
Mr. Cunningham made a motion to enter into contract negotiations into a new three-year agreement. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. The vote carried unanimous.   The Board designated Mr. Cunningham to work with Mr. Haddad on the negotiations. 
2. Discussion- Determine process for the SB members to be assigned to specific tasks. Ms. Manugian was concerned about how members get assigned to deal with certain subjects.  She felt that it needed to be a Board discussion. Examples included the issue of PFAS at the high school, state leadership and the sportsman club cleanup.  Ms. Pine stated that is good to know what everyone is doing and not duplicating.  The Board discussed ensuring that all matters are discussed by the Board. 
3. Review/update SB Policy on Political Activity

Mr. Haddad sent a draft to the board from what town counsel came up with to update this policy. Separate Policies for paid employees and elected officials would make sense. Ms. Pine said we just had an election and she wanted to support someone, but did not want to violate the Policy. Board members are considered employees even though they are not paid under the law. Distinguish between paid employees and elected official. You can endorse and make contributions, Mr. Reilly said.  The members decided to revisit and come back with two policies

Public Comments/Questions
OTHER BUSINESS
All Florence Roche bids came in under budget which is great news. The non- bid items all came in on budget. Everyone is working hard. All the foundation work is done and the track is complete.   At the Board’s request, Mr. Haddad will forward the most recent drone photos to the board. Ms. Pine would like a few photos sent to the paper. 

MINUTES        
Mr. Cunningham made a motion to approve the minutes of the regularly scheduled meeting on November 14, 2022. Ms. Pine seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.
LIASON REPORTS

None.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:11 PM
Approved:  _____________________________

_________________________________

      
   
Matthew F. Pisani, Clerk


respectfully submitted: Kara Cruikshank, 







Executive Assistant to the Town Manager
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